KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL
Comhairle Bhuirg Chill Chainnigh

MIONTUAIRISCÍ CRUINNIÚ MÍOSÚIL IMEACHTAÍ AR SIÚL AR 11 Márta, 2013 AG 7:30

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 11th MARCH, 2013 AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor Seán Ó’hArgáin, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Martin Brett, John Coonan, Paul Cuddihy, David Fitzgerald, Kathleen Funchion, Jimmy Leahy, Joe Malone, Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan, Joe Reidy.
Apologies:
M. Fitzpatrick

Also Present:
Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services, Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Town Clerk, and Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer. 
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Toghairm Mhéara an Chruinnithe

Notice dated 4th March, 2013 convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

1. Item 1:
A dhaingniú Miontuairiscí Cruinnithe:




Confirmation of Minutes of Meetings of:

a. Cruinniú Míosúil ar siúl an 11 Feabhra, 2013 
Minutes of Monthly Meeting of  Kilkenny Borough Council held on 11th February, 2013  having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was


Proposed by Cllr. J. Coonan

Seconded by Cllr. M. Brett

And Agreed:


“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted”.
b. Cruinniú Ceantair Chill Chainnigh, ar siúl ar 4 Feabhra, 2013
Minutes of  Kilkenny Area Meeting held on 4th February, 2013 having been previously circulated were  noted. 

2.
Cúrsaí thabhairt ar aghaidh ordú ón Méara


Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.

The Mayor referred to Seachtain na Gaeilge and thanked members for 
their support in attempting to conduct the meeting through Irish. He 
congratulated the various organisations who promoted the language 
locally, including Conradh na Gaeilge, and an Gaelscoil.


In reference to the future use of James Stephen’s swimming pool premises 
at 
Michael Street, the Mayor asked members to await a full report addressing the 
mechanical and electrical issues, which could influence any future lease of the 
premises. Members expressed a strong desire to bring this issue to a 
conclusion and to seek expressions of interest from parties who might use the 
premises


The Mayor welcomed the consultations with High Street traders and 
businesses effected by the propose upgrade of the public realm as part of the 
Kilkenny City Medieval Mile.


Referring to the current proposals for Local Government reform, the 
Mayor formally read into the record of Kilkenny Borough Council, the 
submission made by the Council members to the Boundary Commission:


“That the members of Kilkenny Borough Council propose the extension of 
the 
boundary of Kilkenny Borough Council to the area which denoted the 
Kilkenny Electoral Area of Kilkenny County Council as applied in the 
2004 local elections and that this area be retained as 
Kilkenny Borough 
Council”.


The Mayor congratulated all involved in organising the St. Patrick’s 
Day 
Parade and the “Tradfest” music festival.


The Mayor obtained the support of members to proceed with a Twinning 
arrangement with Kilkenny, Minnesota, which will be signed 
on St. Patrick’s 
week end.


The Mayor paid tribute to J. D. Murphy and Mickey Costelloe, recently 
deceased, and offered the sincere sympathies of the Council to the families of 
the deceased.

3.
Clár Bóithre 2013.

Kilkenny Borough Council Roadworks Scheme 2013:

Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer presented the Kilkenny Borough Roadworks scheme for 2013, containing proposals to spend €1,810,228, on a range of roads related projects. Mr. Fitzgerald’s report referred to the constraints, such as the Tourism period, and assured members that the disruption caused would be minimal and managed.


Members raised a number of issues which were responded to. Members thanked Mr. Fitzgerald for the comprehensive scheme, noted that many of their concerns were being addressed, and noted the considerable budget despite reduced government grants.


It was then proposed by Cllr. M. Brett,




Seconded by Cllr . J. Coonan,




And agreed:


“That the Kilkenny Borough Council Road Works Scheme 2013, as presented at this meeting be adopted.”
4.
Trácht / Páirceáil Tuarascáil


Traffic/Parking Report

Mr. B. Tyrrell, Town Clerk, presented the principal recommendations of an independent report, commissioned to assess the current parking and charging regime currently in operation in the City and recommended changes to achieve optimal use of existing assets. The report considered issues under the following headings:

· Kilkenny City - Parking and Walking

· Parking Charges in Kilkenny City

· Management Strategy for Parking Assets – Car Parks 

· Management Strategy for Parking Assets – Pay & Display 

· Price Increases

· Communications 

· Initiatives for Consideration 

The main conclusions and timeframes for implementation were as follows:

· Extend trading hours of Market Yard Car Park (Medium Term)

· Remove the 1 hour free in St. Mary’s Car Park (Medium Term)

· Increase Daily Charge to a minimum of €2.50 ( Not Recommended at this time)

· Increase Hourly Car Park charge to min. of €1.30 (Immediate)

· Set maximum day charge above actual max charges (Immediate)

· Adopt a progressive tariff in short stay car parks (Medium Term)

· Improve web sites and maps (Immediate)

· Explore 2-part ticket options for marketing (Immediate)

Members welcomed the report, and agreed to proceed with the increase in the 
hourly charge from €1.20 to €1.30 in hourly rate car parks and to the 
consequent maximum daily charge in those car parks 
also. Members asked 
for further briefings to consider the other recommendations.
5.
Cuid VIII a fhorbairt páirc mbusanna ag Sráid an Bhiocáire agus bóthar fhorbairt ag Bóthair Caisleán an Chomair, Cill Chainnigh. 

Part VIII Development of Coach Park at Vicar Street and Road Development at Castlecomer Road, Kilkenny.


Mr. John Mulholland explained the background to the proposed 
development of a bus park at Vicar Street and the road widening at 
Castlecomer Road, and responded to issues raised by members. It was 
then proposed by Cllr, David Fitzgerald,


Seconded by Cllr. M. Noonan, 


And agreed unanimously


“That the Part VIII Development of  a Coach Park at Vicar Street and 
Road Development at Castlecomer Road, Kilkenny be put on public 
display in accordance with the requirements of the Planning and 
Development legislation”
6.
Fodhlíthe a chuireann cosc ar thomhaltas deochanna meisciúla ar na sráideanna agus áiteanna poiblí i gCathair Chill Chainnigh.


Bye laws prohibiting the consumption of intoxicating liquor in the streets and public places in Kilkenny city 


Mr. B. Tyrrell Town Clerk ,stated that since the introduction, in 2002,  of bye laws prohibiting the consumption of intoxicating liquor on the streets and in public places within the City of Kilkenny, a number of events and festivals had sought permission to relax the provisions of the bye laws for a particular festival or event, in order to allow the consumption of alcohol in a particular area, which would be carefully controlled.


The following amendment of the Intoxicating Liquor bye laws is now put 
before the 
members for their consideration:

“Notwithstanding the provisions of these Bye-Laws the Kilkenny County 
Manager 
(or such person(s) authorised by him), on an application being made prior such 
occasion or event, may for a specified period and in respect of a named area, 
following consultation with the elected members and An Garda Siochána, confirm or 
relax the provisions of these Bye-Laws in whole or in part on the occasion of:

(i) Festivals 

(ii) cultural events,

(iii) special community events,

(iv) special sporting events.”

Should members agree to the proposed amendment, a public process would be 
initiated, where the proposed amendment to the bye laws would be put on 
public 
display and a report and recommendation would be put before members at the 
next available monthly meeting, for their decision.


During a debate on any amendment to the bye laws, some members expressed 
considerable opposition to any change and also to the precise wording of any 
amendment to the bye laws. The following amended proposed amendment was 
then proposed by Cllr. M. Noonan, 


Seconded by Cllr. J Reidy: 



“Notwithstanding the provisions of these Bye-Laws the Kilkenny County 
Manager 
(or such person(s) authorised by him), on an application being made prior such 
occasion or event, may for a specified period and in respect of a named area, 
following consultation An Garda Siochána and the formal 
approval of the elected 
members of Kilkenny Borough Council, confirm or relax the provisions of 
these Bye-Laws in whole or in part on the occasion of:

(v) Festivals 

(vi) cultural events,

(vii) special community events,

(viii) special sporting events.”
Following a roll call vote the amended proposal was carried by six votes to three, with members voting as follows:

For the proposal Coonan, Leahy, McGuinness, Noonan, O’hArgáin, Reidy (6)

Against the proposal: Cuddihy, Fitzgerald, Malone.(3)

7.
Comhdhálacha


Conferences.


Proposed by J. Leahy seconded by D. Fitzgerald that J. Leahy attend LAMA conference on 5th and 6th April 2013

This concluded the business of the meeting

Signed:











      MAYOR


Date:







